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Select Board Minutes
 Tuesday, February 28, 2023 

 7:00pm 

The Select Board Regular Meeting was held virtually in accordance with the Governor’s Executive Order 
Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L.c.30A. S.20. 

Select Board participants:   
Rich Maiore, Erin McBee, Kara Minar, Charles Oliver, Don Ludwig 
Town Department attendees:   
Town Administrator Tim Bragan and Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro 
Additional participants:  
Barry Jordan, CPIC Chair Nate Finch, Finance Committee Chair Jennifer Finch 

Resignation 
The board accepted the resignation of Adam Meier from the Harvard Climate Initiative Committee. 

Elderly & Disabled Taxation Aid Committee Appointment 
Council on Aging Director Debbie Thompson recommended Barry Jordan for appointment. By a roll call 
vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Oliver – aye, Ludwig – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted unanimously 
to appoint Barry Jordon to the Elderly & Disabled Taxation Aid Committee. 

Public Communication  (Attachment A)
Town Conservation Agent/Employee Personnel Board Representative Liz Allard read a statement on 
behalf of the non-union staff regarding the cost-of-living increase for FY24. 

Staff Report (Attachment B) 
Under personnel Tim Bragan reported on the hiring of the Park & Recreation Director. Discussion ensued 
on the location of the Rec Directors office. Town Administration has selected the downstairs space in the 
old library building as the optimal and only location currently. Park & Rec Chair Bob O’Shea and board 
members at Fivesparks have expressed concerns with the location.  

Barry Jordan entered introduced himself. 

Capital Planning & Investment Committee (CPIC) recommendations 
CPIC Chair Nate Finch shared the list of projects requests received. He included which projects were 
supported and the funding amounts decided upon. Kara Minar was surprised at the high-cost estimate 
for the design of the DPW building. Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro explained the 
schematic designs have been completed and this request is to develop construction ready documents.  
Minar asked the reasoning behind support the DPW design over the Fire Dept. Finch explained the DPW 
facility is in very bad condition and is staffed on a regular basis whereas the Fire Station is not. He 
admitted both buildings are in need however the Fire Dept was slated for next year originally. The Fire 
Chief had been hopeful of a new state program to assist with Fire Station funding but the legislation did 
not make it to law. 
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Finance Committee recommendations 
Finance Committee Chair Jennifer Finch shared the budget detail document. She noted the state cherry 
sheets were higher than expected which relived some of the pressure on the budget. She was pleased to 
report there is currently a surplus of $83,000. Town Administrator Tim Bragan worked with Assistant 
Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro and Finance Director Jared Mullane worked together on cuts 
made to the budget on the town side. Finch said the final state budget and outcome of teacher 
negotiations are the remaining variables. Bragan reviewed the small warrant articles. 

Worcester retirement cost of living increase 
The Select Board did not take any action on this item. They will defer until June when far more 
communities will have responded.  

Revisit Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) recommendation and discuss Merit for FY2024  
Tim Bragan reminded the board of their vote back in November to approve an 8.2% COLA and revisit if 
economy improves by March 1st 2023 to lower the COLA but not increase it. Maire Sobalvarro said the 
Consumer Price Index (CPI) has gone down to 6.4% in January with the average being 7.52%. Bragan said 
in 2018 the Select Board moved from a system structure with step and grade increases to a 
recommendation from the Personnel Board based on the CPI and a merit increase based on 
performance. He asked if the board was interested in moving back to the old system? He cautioned if 
they were to go back on their previous vote it would appear that way. Member Don Ludwig and Erin 
McBee have served on the Personnel Board and agree the current system is better. By a roll call vote, 
Ludwig – aye, McBee -aye, Minar – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted unanimously to stay 
with the Personnel Board recommendation.  

Select Board Reports 
Planning Board liaison Erin McBee asked the board to vote in favor of the Planning Board submitting a 
grant for the connection of Old Mill Trails to Devens under the DLTA grant program. Kara Minar agreed 
this was a good idea. By a roll call vote, Minar – aye, McBee – aye, Ludwig – aye, Oliver – aye, Maiore – 
aye, the board voted unanimously in favor to allow the Planning Board to go forward with DLTA-A grant 
funding.  

Executive Session per MGL Ch. 30A, s. 21(a) 1 & 2 
By a roll call vote, Minar–aye, Oliver – aye, McBee– aye, Ludwig – aye, Maiore – aye, the board voted 
unanimously to enter executive session at 8:48pm as per MGL 30A Sec. 21.1&2 To discuss the physical 
condition of an employee who has waived their right to be present and to conduct strategy sessions in 
preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or 
contract negotiations with nonunion personnel.  

The meeting was adjourned at Executive session at 9:00pm 

Documents referenced: 
Meier resignation letter – dated 2.9.2023 
Barry Jordan vol form – dated 1.31.2023 
CPIC recommendations dated March 2023 



Attachment A 

Good evening. My name is Liz Allard. I am the Conservation Agent for the Town of Harvard and 
also the employee representative to the Personnel Board for the past six years.  I am here 
tonight to speak on behalf of the non-union employees I represent from Town Hall, Public 
Safety, Council on Aging, the Library and Harvard Cable.  

In 2018 the Personnel Board accepted the Final Report of the Compensation and Classification 
Study.  Since accepting this report, the Personnel Board has used the Consumer Price Index 
(CPI) for the month of September as the recommended Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) as 
part of the budget process for the following fiscal year.   

In January 2022 inflation hit a 40-year high.  All of the employees of the Town of Harvard have 
felt the effects of inflation as the CPI rose to 9.1 in June of that year, whether it be at the super 
market, at the pump, or in their electric bill. However well before the pandemic created the 
surge of inflation, the numerous non-union employees had seen a reduction in their pay due to 
the changing from the previous step and grade compensation plan to the merit pay 
compensation plan in 2018. For Fiscal Year 2022 the recommended 1.4% COLA was deemed 
fair, therefore the 8.2% COLA for Fiscal Year2024 recommendation by the Personnel Board 
should be equally justified.    

 The perception is that the non-union employees’ positions and benefits have become a source 
of leverage in order to reduce budget deficits. In the two plus decades I have worked for the 
Town of Harvard I have seen many benefits and positions reduced, reconfigured, or removed 
altogether from these employees without any discussing, let alone any type of negotiating. 

Along with union employees, non-union employees provided a high level of service to all the 
residents, but the pay inequity appears to fall on employees that do not have union 
representation or collective bargaining, which comparatively, diminishes our value. We are one 
Town and we all should be on the same level playing field.    

I ask the Select Board to ratify their vote of November 15, 2022 and accept the Personnel Board 
recommendation of an 8.2 % Cost of Living Adjustment for the non-union employees for Fiscal 
Year 2024.   

Thank you  



Attachment B








